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BOSNIA: SHOULD THE OSCE CERTIFY CONDI-
TIONS EXIST FOR FREE AND FAIR ELECTIONS?

WEDNESDAY, JUNE 26, 1996

COMMISSION ON SECURITY AND COOPERATION IN EUROPE
WasHaingTON, DC

The Commission met, pursuant to adjournment, at 1:35 p.m., in
room 311, Cannon Senate Office Building, Honorable Chris Smith
[Chairman of the Commission] presiding.

OPENING STATEMENT OF
CHAIRMAN CHRISTOPHER H. SMITH

Mr. Smith. The meeting will come to order. Today the Helsinki
Commission is focusing on what it considers one of the most impor-
tant international events of this year, the elections in Bosnia-Herze-
govina. The Commission has held several briefings on this topic al-
ready with election experts from the United States, with members of
the Provisional Election Commission from Bosnia, with representa-
tives of political parties from that country, and most recently, with
persons close to the situation in Banja Luka.

Now with the date for the elections set for September, we need to
take a step back from the analysis and look at policy. Elections will be
held, it appears, on September 14th despite the universal acknowl-
edgment that the conditions for elections are not very good. In fact,
human rights organizations and others following the situation in Bos-
nia have warned that conditions for a free and fair election simply do
not exist; and yet, the U.S. Government and some European govern-
ments have pressured the OSCE to certify nonetheless.

The Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe has been
tasked to certify that social conditions exist for effective elections and
to help the elections take place. Yesterday, the OSCE chairman in
office, Flavio Cotti, delivered his assessment of the situation before
the OSCE Permanent Council, and the report was not good.

In fact, he summed up his assessment of progress on the “"minimal
prerequisite conditions," stating that in the opinion of the chairman
in office, these prerequisites have, at the present point of time, and in
spite of the small progress mentioned, not been fulfilled. In the end,
noting the clear and unanimous support among the OSCE participat-
ing States and raising concern that elections may not be possible at a
later date without the indispensable IFOR military presence onsite
today, the chair in office concluded yesterday that there are no con-
vincing alternatives on the holding of elections. This is hardly a ring-
ing endorsement.



Mr. Cotti outlined the facts that significant problems remain re-
garding the freedom of movement and of association. A free media
does not widely exist. Numerous complexities regarding the adminis-
tration of the elections need to be worked out, but first and foremost,
war criminals, clearly responsible for the early aggression and in-
dicted by the International Tribunal for their crimes against human-
ity, continue to brazenly run free in Bosnia and to influence political
developments.

His points parallel concerns that Co-Chair D'Amato, Ranking Mem-
ber Hoyer, and I stated in a June 10th letter to Secretary of State
Warren Christopher. As we had raised in that letter, we believed that
the need to meet the deadlines should not override the requirement
as outlined in the agreement that conditions exist for the organiza-
tion of free and fair elections.

Otherwise, the stated principle of commitment by the United States
to legitimate elections as the keystone of democracy would be disin-
genuous. Will the holding of the elections on September 14th be dis-
ingenuous? It's an open question.

In the next 2 to 3 months, however, what can the international
community do to improve the situation? Can the improvements be
made in time to give the political players in Bosnia and the popula-
tion as a whole confidence in the integrity of the elections? Can a
campaign be conducted which allows Bosnians to debate genuinely
the future of their country? Will the election results correctly reflect
the will of the people? Will the results be respected after the elec-
tions?

The Helsinki Commission is concerned about the OSCE's future as
well. This is the largest task the OSCE has undertaken since becom-
ing a full-fledged institution. Based on their own careers, both of our
witnesses know well the importance of the OSCE as an effective tool
for U.S. human rights diplomacy. This experience in Bosnia could
demonstrate the importance and effectiveness of the OSCE in the
post-cold war period.

Let's examine how this experience could impact on the OSCE's cred-
ibility and the institution's reputation for basing decisions on prin-
ciples, notrealpolitik. Surely the OSCE will learn how, in its unique
way, to better contribute to security in Europe.

Our first witness is Ambassador Robert Frowick, head of the OSCE
mission in Bosnia. Ambassador Frowick's career in the Foreign Ser-
vice before retirement included many OSCE-related assignments, and
we consider him a good friend. Ambassador, we are grateful that you
are here today. We look forward to your reviews and appreciate the
meeting we had earlier in which there was a very frank discussion on
these issues.

I want you to know that while we have concerns about these elec-
tions, we fully appreciate the challenge of an effort like this and note
the many achievements made so far this year. We fully understand
that your current position in the OSCE is that of an international
civil servant and you are responsible to the OSCE and not to the U.S.
Government.

Our second witness is Ambassador William Montgomery, the Spe-
cial Advisor to the President and Secretary of State for Implementa-
tion of the Bosnian Peace Settlement. The Ambassador is also a For-
eign Service officer and well-known to the Commission for his



assignments in Bulgaria, most recently as U.S. Ambassador to that
country. Welcome, Ambassador, and we look forward to your testi-
mony as well.

I'd like to, at this point, yield to my good friend and colleague, Mr.
Hoyer, the ranking Democrat on the Commission.

Mr. Hoyer. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I agree with
your statement and appreciate this opportunity to have a hearing in
which we hear from Ambassador Frowick as well as Ambassador
Montgomery. I have been on this Commission for over a decade now
and for most of that time as one of the co-chairs. The Commission's
mandate is to focus primarily on human rights and democratization
as well as the other facets of the Helsinki Final Act.

This involves, of course, facing some pretty ugly realities in our
world. This means trying to change rather than merely accept these
realities. It means making some difficult decisions on how to do so.
No reality we have faced on the Commission has been more horrible
than that of Bosnia-Herzegovina since 1992. No reality has been more
frustrating to change than that of Bosnia-Herzegovina. No reality
has involved so many difficult judgments about what the most appro-
priate response should be.

Yet, just as we have witnessed in some respects firsthand the end
of the cold war and the division of Europe, we are witnessing an ef-
fort to bring Bosnia-Herzegovina back from the brink of destruction
at the hands of war criminals. In both cases, the OSCE or its prede-
cessor, the CSCE, had an important and decisive role to play, espe-
cially in terms of forging important principles with foreign policy.

One principle that must be a part of our Bosnia policy regards the
issue of war criminals. Let me quote from yesterday's statement by
the Swiss foreign minister, Mr. Cotti, to the OSCE in Vienna. He said
this: “'If no actions are taken right now'"--emphasize right now--
“against the indicted war criminals"--two of whom are pictured at
the front of this hearing room, branded by secretaries of state of both
prior Republican administrations and the present Democratic admin-
istration as war criminals--""If no action is taken right now," Mr. Cotti
said, ‘it can be taken for granted that the elections will very quickly
give way to developments diametrically opposed to those which they
are expected to yield.

"There exists the most serious danger that they then degenerate
into a pseudo-democratic legitimization of extreme nationalistic power
structure and ethnic cleansing. Instead of the peaceful evolution in
keeping with the peace agreement, the elections would lead to fur-
ther dramatic tensions. Under no conditions whatsoever should we
permit such developments to ensue." So said the Swiss representa-
tive.

I agree with him. Having come this far, having spent so much time
and money, as well as human lives, on trying to do the right thing
and save Bosnia, we cannot deny the provision of justice and peace,
stability, and democracy that only justice can ensure. Now, many of
us who have traveled throughout Europe, Mr. Ambassador, as you
have done extensively, have heard countless generations recall the
wrongs done to generations centuries before which they felt were
unredressed, and which they felt required them to respond, thereby
continuing the cycle of violence over and over again.



If there is no justice in Bosnia, that cycle will inevitably continue.
Apprehending war criminals is not, therefore, just a matter of con-
science. It is a matter of absolute necessity and reality. The elections
cannot be a success with indicted persons continuing for long to roam
freely, mocking the Dayton Accords, mocking the quest for democ-
racy and justice, mocking the quest for freedom.

Victims of aggression and genocide must have the satisfaction, and
the deterring example, of justice if reconciliation and reintegration is
to be more than words written on paper. Those innocent of wrongdo-
ing, but in whose names atrocities were committed, must be vindi-
cated so that they can reintegrate themselves into a society that has
been deeply divided and torn over the last 5 years and indeed, last 5
centuries.

I hope, Mr. Chairman, that in this hearing, we can focus consider-
able attention on means for providing justice to Bosnia quickly, as
elections are less than 3 months away. I hope, in another 10 years, we
will be able to say that through the OSCE, the world faced the hor-
rible realities of Bosnia and acted to bring new realities of justice,
democracy, freedom, and peace to that troubled region of the world.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Smith. Thank you very much, Mr. Hoyer. Mr. Cardin, Com-
missioner Cardin.

Mr. Cardin. I thank you, Mr. Chairman, Mr. Ambassador. It is a
pleasure to have you before our committee. Let me just underscore
the point that Mr. Hoyer has made, and reiterate that we look for-
ward to your testimony regarding the peace agreements implemen-
tation in the former Yugoslavia. Obviously, the free elections are an
important part of carrying out that agreement, provided that they
are actually free elections that yield democratically elected represen-
tatives.

As there is also concern that the multi-ethnic character of the coun-
try is maintained, I am very curious about your observations in this
area. I do, though, want to underscore my concern about the war
crimes, and express disappointment that there has been neither much
action nor cooperation among the parties.

I am very disappointed that Bosnian war crimes have not been given
the highest of priorities. Retribution for these crimes is important,
and not just for the effect of establishing democracies in the former
Yugoslavia and restoring territorial integrity. It is important for the
world to understand that the international community is committed
to pursuing those who have committed war crimes, and ensuring that
all offenders are brought to justice.

Many of us will underscore this point at every opportunity that we
have. Our commitment to make sure that this nation pursues the
commitments that were made with regard to people who have com-
mitted war crimes. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Smith. Thank you very much, Mr. Cardin. Mr. Jackson.

Mr. Jackson. I thank you, Mr. Chairman, and Ranking Member
Hoyer for the opportunity to join the Commission members today as
we receive testimony on this critical human rights issue. I want to
thank Ambassador Montgomery, who should be here shortly, and
Ambassador Frowick for their efforts on behalf of the United States
and the international community.



I am concerned that the current conditions in Bosnia-Herzegovina
may not allow for free and fair elections to be held this September as
many of my colleagues on both sides of the aisle are, and although I
am a strong supporter of the Dayton Agreement, I believe that up-
holding the principles of that agreement cannot, on its own, outweigh
the need to protect the lives and democratic freedoms of the people of
that region.

I look forward to hearing the testimony that will be presented here
today and I hope that I can be of service to the Commaission in its final
determinations of the critical issue that is before us. Thank you, Mr.
Chairman.

Mr. Smith. Thank you very much. Mr. Mascara.

Mr. Mascara. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, and thank
you, Ranking Member Hoyer. Mr. Ambassador, thank you for com-
ing. My interest--I did travel to Central Europe with a congressional
delegation last December, which was a very sobering experience for
me, and as the ranking member and the chairman point out, there
are some grave concerns about the war crimes and war criminals.

My interest, as a former county commissioner in Washington
County, Pennsylvania, for 15 years, having served in that capacity as
chairman of the Election Board, am very familiar with elections, and
having read some of the material last night where you have 49 differ-
ent parties and a great many independent candidates, I have some
questions and I don't know, Mr. Chairman, is this the time?

Mr. Smith. No, after the testimony.

Mr. Mascara. OK, after. Some questions about the election pro-
cess itself. So I'll reserve those questions for later and thank you for
coming. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mzr. Smith. Thank you. Ambassador Frowick, please proceed and
thank you again for appearing today.

STATEMENT OF AMBASSADOR ROBERT FROWICK

Amb. Frowick. Thank you very much. It's an honor to be here to
talk with you about a subject as important as the elections in Bosnia-
Herzegovina. As you know, the OSCE mission has three tasks under
the peace agreement. First of all, to take the lead in supervising the
preparation and conduct of elections, but also to take a significant
profile on democratization and human rights questions, and to offer
the aegis of OSCE for negotiations on confidence and security-build-
ing measures and arms control measures that are meant to bring
regional stabilization to the area.

I know that your greatest interest is in the elections part of our
portfolio, so I would propose that we concentrate in that area. This
mission of ours started from scratch last December. Four of us were
in place on the 29th of December. At this point, we have over 400
officers and about 250 local hire people. We have created a head office
in Sarajevo, six regional centers distributed evenly throughout the
country, and 25 field offices to get ready. Most of that buildup was to
get ready for the elections this summer.

We have also, within Sarajevo, built up a very substantial elections
component which includes people who have had a rich depth of expe-
rience in elections in Cambodia, South Africa, elsewhere around the
world. We have had both administrative and substantive challenges



facing us. I would just like to say briefly that administratively, I think
we have taken the right steps to position ourselves to be able to carry
out the elections effectively.

On the substantive side, we are troubled by the conditions in the
country. They are not what one would like to have for elections in 3
months time. Realistically, however, I think they may be somewhat
better than the image that they have in the press in the United States,
which has been dominated by attention to human rights violations of
which there is no end basically. But there has been a bit of a start
toward creating freer movement, freer association, freer expression,
and there has been precious little attention to those developments.

For example, with regard to freedom of movement, if we compare
the situation now to what it was last December, IFOR has come in
and separated combat forces and their equipment, has built some-
thing, over 50 bridges, has removed 140 permanent checkpoints, has
removed hundreds of other mobile checkpoints, and has counted re-
cently fairly substantial numbers of crossings of the inter-entity bound-
ary line from people visiting relatives nearby to engaged in small
commerce.

This is just a bit of a start. We don't have freedom of movement in
that country, but there is something happening. Freedom of associa-
tion. The OSCE mission has conceived of a number of initiatives to
try to stimulate freedom of association largely through inter-ethnic
roundtable discussions and creation of dialog, for example, among
intellectuals, women, religious leaders, and we saw on the first day of
the year and we've been trying to bring together in a spirit of recon-
ciliation, veteran's groups and so on.

With respect to freedom of expression, the international commu-
nity has concentrated on two initiatives in particular, the so-called
open broadcast network television system, which by the time of the
elections, aims at reaching 75 percent of the populace, and a Swiss-
conceived and funded and developed mobile radio network called the
Free Election Network, which is on track.

Up against these developments, we have daily reports around much
of the country of egregious things that are happening that do violate
the spirit of freedom of movement and so on. I think that there are a
number of reasons why it was important to go forward with these
elections. As you may know, it was my responsibility under the peace
agreement to make the recommendation to Mr. Cotti as to whether
he should proceed or not. I did that in Florence.

I indicated that something like 3 months back, we in the mission
had gone to the peace agreement and looked at the specific criteria
for holding the elections. They were the substantive conditions in ar-
ticle 1 of annex 3, namely creation of a politically neutral environ-
ment, freedom of movement, association and expression, and they
included also in these criteria eight other items drawn from the 1990
Copenhagen document on the Conference of the Human Dimension.
These latter criteria were administrative matters.

Before Florence, I determined that all of those were in hand effec-
tively through the work of the provisional election commission mainly,
and we did have this troublesome situation on the substantive condi-
tions, but a start had been made. Then I thought, how much time do



we have to prepare for these elections? It seemed to me clear that
IFOR was only going to give us a limited amount of time. We had
already stretched it quite a lot.

Under the original terms of the military engagement, IFOR was
going to start downsizing by now, in June, but OSCE and IFOR worked
together to find a way for IFOR to remain in effectively maximum
strength through the time of the elections, which at the outside un-
der the peace agreement, are to be held by the 14th of September.

So I thought we had to capitalize on the stability that was present
in the country as a result of the IFOR presence. Moreover, OSCE
itself, as some of you have stressed, is engaged in an historically un-
precedented activity. Never has OSCE even approached the scale of
this one in Bosnia-Herzegovina.

It isn't realistic to expect OSCE to stay at the level of strength that
it is maintaining with so much attention to elections beyond about
September or so, although in my opinion, it will be vitally important,
on both the military and the civil side, for substantial presence to
remain in that country on into the indefinite future, and that is to say
specifically with respect to whatever is the follow-on force beyond
IFOR plus OSCE.

Another factor, finally, that led me to decide to recommend that we
proceed with the elections was the fact that in talking across the spec-
trum of the political parties, not just the incumbent, but the opposi-
tion political parties as well and on all sides, there was a very strong
appeal by them to proceed with the elections while concentrating on
improving the conditions, and I profoundly share the emphasis that I
heard here that above all, the pivotal issue is doing something effec-
tively to remove those indicted for war crimes who have refused to
comply with orders to appear before the Tribunal in The Hague.

I believe that is the key issue at the moment. It must be resolved
soon for us to have a reasonable prospect for satisfactory elections.
With those remarks, I would perhaps now turn to questions and an-
swers.

Mr. Smith. Thanks. I'd like to invite Ambassador Montgomery to
the microphone and please make your presentation at this point.

STATEMENT OF AMBASSADOR WILLIAM D. MONTGOMERY

Amb. Montgomery. Thanks very much, Mr. Chairman. I have some
longer prepared remarks that I won't read. If it's OK with you, with
your permission, I'll just have them entered into the record.

Mr. Smith. Without objection, they'll be made part of the record.

Amb. Montgomery. I do have just some brief remarks now, and
my first point is to say that you've now heard from Ambassador
Frowick. Ambassador Frowick and his very talented and capable staff
have our full support and confidence, and I also take Congressman
Hoyer's point about the importance of this mission to the OSCE, and
for that reason alone, we will support it fully.

There are two types of challenges we face in this pre-election pe-
riod, and in your letter of June 10th to the secretary, you really out-
line those issues well. On the administrative side, I won't go into de-
tails of Bob Frowick's work, but we have 1,200 international monitors
or supervisors, 2,000 monitors, 4,000 polling places, maybe 25,000
Bosnians that have to be involved in this whole process.



That would be difficult, under any circumstances, but the fact is
the infrastructure has been destroyed, there are very few communi-
cations. There are half the people who are refugees or displaced per-
sons out of a 4 million population. So it's going to be incredibly chal-
lenging, but we have full confidence in Ambassador Frowick and the
OSCE's ability to manage the elections.

We're going to do all we can to help and that means that we've
provided or pledged $11 million of the $47 million necessary to run
the elections. We're providing about $4 million in additional in-kind
support. We're providing TDY technical assistance and computers and
other areas to the OSCE mission, and we're also providing manpower,
both from the State Department and also through the civil affairs
officers associated now with IFOR. So we're doing all that to see that
everything that's possible is done to make this work administratively.

I'm not going to go over the substantive challenges any more. Bob
has done so, you two gentlemen have done so in your comments. The
letter to Secretary Christopher also points out the substantive chal-
lenges. I want to make one point and that is that this process, since
Dgyton, has been a messy one. It has not been neat, it hasn't been
tidy.

The strategy that we have followed all along is to define deadlines,
force the parties to comply with those deadlines, and when they don't,
hammer them and hammer them again, doing so in international con-
ferences, in trips to the region by our senior officials, the marches by
our embassy, meetings organized by Secretary Christopher with the
three parties to push and push for compliance, and in the end, we
have a very good record of getting it. That is exactly the approach we
are going to follow with regard to the elections, which means that on
all these issues of concern, and they are of real concern, we intend to
push and push on the parties for improvement in the situation.

We've already started that. As you may know, Acting Assistant
Secretary Kornblum is in the region now talking to Milosevic mainly
about the need for Karadzic to depart the scene, but he's also going to
be talking with the three presidents in Zagreb, in Belgrade, in Sarajevo
about the need for further compliance on all these issues of concern
for us in the pre-election period. Secretary Christopher in Geneva
recently also got agreement from all three presidents for improve-
ments on these issues, and we are now in the process of forcing com-
pliance, forcing the parties to live up to their words.

Finally, and in short, why we support the OSCE decision to allow
the elections to go forward on September 14th. First, and we really
need to focus on this, the status quo is unacceptable. There are now
no national institutions that are there. There is no constitution in
effect. There's no Bosnia-wide presidency as envisioned by Dayton.
In effect, there are absolutely no opportunities when people from the
two entities normally would get together and even talk to each other,
other than when we corral them in international meetings or some
international organization does so. This situation suits the separat-
ists very well, and the longer it goes on, the more the separatists will
reinforce their positions of two separate entities that aren't cooperat-
ing, aren't working together.

Secondly, look at who supports going ahead with the election pro-
cess. I was in Florence. There were over 50 countries represented.
Every one of those countries supported going ahead with the elec-



tions as Ambassador Frowick recommended. In the OSCE meeting
that was held in Vienna shortly thereafter, all the member countries
supported that in the region.

The fact is that there are now 49 parties who have signed up for
this election process and 33 independent candidates. Virtually all the
opposition parties want the elections to go forward. Mr. Cotti made
this point in his decision to proceed with the elections. We have a
USIA poll that I cited the last time I testified before the HIRC that, in
fact, the overwhelming majority of the Bosnian people from all the
elir:lhnic groups think the elections are important and intend to vote in
them.

Moreover, there are indications from this poll that both in the Fed-
eration and the Republika Srpska, it's very much unknown what's
going to happen in this election. It's not correct to assume that it's
just going to put back in power the folks who have been there since
this war started, not correct at all. It's going to definitely remove in-
dicted criminals such as Karadzic from office. We hope he's out before
then. We're going to do all that we can to make that happen, to make
it a reality, but the elections will see that it happens.

Also, we've got to keep in mind that if the elections take place, and
they will on September 14th, [IFOR will be at full strength. They have
said that they are not going to diminish their strength until after the
elections. Those forces are a wonderful insurance policy for the secu-
rity of the election period.

Last, as I said, we view it as a forcing event to lead to democratic
change in Bosnia. If it doesn't take place then, there will not be as
much democratic change as it would otherwise. So that's my conclud-
ing remarks.

Mzr. Smith. Mr. Ambassador, thank you very much for your state-
ment and again, your full statement will be made a part of the record.
I'd like to recognize the co-chairman of the Helsinki Commission,
Senator D'Amato.

Sen. D'Amato. Well, Mr. Chairman, thank you very much and let
me thank you and commend you for calling these hearings. I cer-
tainly appreciate the difficult position that Ambassadors Montgom-
ery and Frowick are in.

I have here the OMRI Daily Digest that just came out today. I'm
wondering, Mr. Ambassador, if you have had an opportunity to look
at it, if anybody has briefed you with respect to what the recent poll-
ing data garnered from 10 towns in the Republika Srpska by Estrick
Magazine. They've got Karadzic's Serbian Democratic Party way ahead
in voter preference; a plurality of 40.5 of the decided voters would
reportedly cast their ballots for the SDS in the upcoming elections,
where only 17 percent would back Milosevic's Socialists, and third
place is another party getting 11 percent.

The Dayton Accords have not been carried out. War criminals are
still at the helm, yet notwithstanding the provision that we put in,
they are there. The decision to go forward is likely to lead to the elec-
tion of people who are going to pursue policies that will bring about
partition and ethnic cleansing.

Now, I have to question whether the elections could be free and fair
given the conditions that exist in Bosnia today, and I think that's a
realistic question. It's only the overwhelming concentration of power
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that keeps there from being outward hostilities. Absent that, we would
have hostilities. Wouldn't you agree? If we withdrew our troops, do
you have any question or any doubt that there would be hostilities?

Amb. Montgomery. Senator, if I can respond, you've raised a lot
of questions here.

Sen. D'Amato. Well, let me just--let's cut to the chase. If we with-
drew the troops, would there be hostilities?

Amb. Montgomery. We've got a 1-year IFOR mission that is up in
December. This is a very critical period for that mission and for civil-
ian implementation. Our success now in the next 3 or 4 months will
determine, in large part, the answer to your question. There's no
chance that IFOR will withdraw now. We're talking about the end of
the year, and we view the election process as a major step forward.

Sen. D'Amato. Let's talk about the conditions for democratic elec-
tions. I'm looking at this now. It comes from people who study this
and--this is literal now--they say, " "The parties shall ensure that con-
ditions exist for the organization of free and fair elections, in particu-
lar, a politically neutral environment."

Mr. Ambassador, that doesn't exist. Let me continue. ““Shall pro-
tect and enforce the right to vote in secret without fear of intimid-
ation." Mr. Ambassador, refugees have not been repatriated. There is
no assurance and it doesn't look like there ever will be that that's
going to take place. Let me continue, and we're not talking about a
period of time off in the distance. We're talking about a period of time,
July and August, 2-1/2 months, and you think you're going to have a
repatriation of these refugees so that they can vote?

It continues. ““Shall allow and encourage freedom of association,
including political parties, and shall ensure freedom of movement."
Another provision requires that the parties surrender indicted war
criminals to the International Criminal Tribunal. Now, I think ev-
eryone knows that just simply has not happened, and two of the most
notorious Bosnian-Serb leaders continue to exercise power, one the
president and the other Mladic, General Mladic.

So I have to say I understand what the OSCE Permanent Council
decided in allowing the elections to continue, and that's why I want to
commend the chairman for calling these hearings. If we talk about
sham elections held under conditions that certainly do not meet the
expectations of what we're talking about, then eventually, it seems to
me, it's going to lead to the legitimizing of some very negative effects,
and this is going to result in continued ethnic cleansing, and these
parties are going to be at each other.

So, you know, we can play this out and say that the emperor has a
fine suit, when indeed, I think it's rather apparent to those who are
following this that there is no suit. We say it, but that doesn't make it
s0. So I'm very much concerned and I share the sentiment with my
colleagues.

I don't have the answers, ['m not suggesting to you, but I do think
that it is not in our interests or in the interests of peace to say that
things are proceeding as outlined in the Dayton Accord, and if vari-
ous parties have not met those responsibilities, we should set that
forth very clearly. Indicted war criminals are the easiest thing for us
to understand, so I go back to that. They are there. They are in power.
They are in control.



11

It makes little sense to allow them to manipulate the process and
put their stooges in, and you have that general who still has this huge
power who may not hold an official office but is still calling the shots.
That's what I think some people are concerned about. So I just make
that comment, Mr. Chairman, and I thank all my colleagues for being
so gracious and generous in giving me the opportunity to make these
observations.

Mr. Smith. Thank you very much, Mr. D'Amato. Let me begin the
questioning and I know members have numerous questions. I'm sure
you have seen the statement put out by the International Helsinki
Federation for Human Rights and many of us, Mr. Hoyer and I and
Mr. D'Amato, over the years have worked very closely with those or-
ganizations and their respective parts.

We, in the 1980's, met with members of the Helsinki group in
Czechoslovakia, and we were greatly moved by their courage in stand-
ing up to the repression in that country. So they have a great deal of
credibility when they speak, and they have spoken on this issue rather
strongly. Let me also preface this question.

I understand fully the sense of exuberance that we see by some of
the opposition parties that somehow they feel they have a fighting
chance. That's not unlike what we saw happening in Romania after
the fall of Ceaucescu when the opposition parties thought, let's have
elections tomorrow because we're going to do great. They all got blown
out of the water and Iliescu and Roman won decisively in those elec-
tions because they were organized and they knew what they were
doing. I'm afraid we may be seeing deja vu happening here where the
“bad guys," and in the case of some of these people, the actual war-
mongers, may find themselves receiving a mandate from the elector-
ate that they certainly don't deserve.

Well, the International Helsinki Federation wrote in a Vienna state-
ment put out on May 23rd of this year, “*Virtually none of the condi-
tions for holding free, fair, and democratic elections in Bosnia and
Herzegovina are being met, as required by the Dayton Agreement."
They also pointed out, and I would appreciate your response to that,
especially in light of the postponing of the elections in Mostar which
were supposedly going to occur in May.

I understand the reason for deadlines. We operate on deadlines for
appropriations and bills and the like. Sometimes we meet them, some-
times we don't, but having the gun to your head certainly makes you
move a little faster. So I understand the importance of having dates
certain at which something should occur. But Mostar is an indication
tl%lzat when those conditions weren't there, this was flexible in terms
of date.

They also point out, and Ambassador Frowick, if you could respond
to this, “"We are also concerned that the OSCE is under intense po-
litical pressure to certify that conditions for holding elections despite
abundant evidence to the contrary." If you could perhaps speak to the
issue of pressure, whether or not you are indeed under pressure or if
this is missing the mark. Ambassador Montgomery, if you could be-
gin?

Amb. Montgomery. Well, first of all, Senator D'Amato, to get to
your point, I think it's important to remember that the status quo is
unacceptable. I take your point there are a lot of problems out there.
I hope you don't think that we're trying to mask them or cover them



12

up. We recognize the problem. But again, right now, we do not have
any national institutions that are functioning. The Serbs, the
Republika Srpska, are not talking to anybody in the federation. There's
no assembly, there's no rotating presidency.

The people who started, who were in power when this war began,
are still in power now and so, to continue that as an option, I think, is
also very unwelcome. So that's one of the reasons why again, we think
it's important to go ahead. I'll let Ambassador Frowick talk about
pressure.

Amb. Frowick. Well, there is a certain pressure on that position
as the head of the OSCE mission, trying to do what's right, represent-
ing the interests of the 54 countries and looking at what's happened
to those poor people in Bosnia-Herzegovina in particular. Going into
the Geneva Summit meeting of the 2nd of June, it was my desire that
more time be given to all concerned to try to get it right or get it
better, at least, on the conditions.

I must say personally that I have felt the best we could do would be
to try to deepen the democratization process from early in the year
right through the elections process so that we have freer movement,
freer association, freer expression. But I really have not felt that we
could possibly equate to what those of us in this room would ordi-
narily think of as the full realization of all of those criteria.

It's the art of the possible, it's doing the best we can, and there has
been a start, as I said in my initial remarks. There's been a start on
these, a small start. When I went to that Geneva meeting, however, I
realized that all the members of the contact group and not just the
United States incidentally, all the members of the contact group had
been developing a momentum to proceed, to stay with the deadlines
that Ambassador Montgomery has mentioned.

Not only they, but also President Izetbegovic, President Milosevic,
President Tudjman all subscribed to the approach which was instead
of taking more time to improve the conditions, to use the momentum
to improve the conditions. That remained the approach through the
Florence meeting and that is what is now underway.

I do think there's something to be said for the fact that it's impor-
tant to meet the deadlines and to keep on track because the situation
that prevailed in the former Yugoslavia from the outbreak of war in
June of '91 until the negotiations succeeded in Dayton in November
'95, was that whole period was plagued by people not keeping to it,
not enforcing agreements on time.

I can only share, as I say, most deeply the concerns that all of you
have for the situation, which isn't right in that country. But it seems
to me the proper approach is to stay on track and do the best we can
to get it right and above all, as I said earlier, the compelling issue is
to remove Mr. Karadzic from power as fast as possible because I think
when that happens, we will find that it will be possible to have at
least some measured increase in the realization of the conditions that
we all seek.

Mr. Smith. Ambassador Montgomery, you had said that Mr.
Kornblum is meeting with Milosevic to ““remove Karadzic from the
scene." What exactly does that mean and does that mean getting him
to The Hague or perhaps ensuring that he's not a candidate?
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Amb. Montgomery. Our ultimate objective for all indicted war
criminals is to see that all of them are in The Hague under the juris-
diction of the War Crimes Tribunal where they can be tried. That's
our ultimate objective. What Ambassador Kornblum will be saying to
Milosevic is that Karadzic, in particular, is a major impediment to
the whole Dayton process; his continuation in office and in power is
unacceptable, and that something has to happen in this regard.

Now, as you know, both Carl Bildt, the High Representative, and
Admiral Smith have the capability to look at the situation and decide
that the Serbs are in flagrant violation, non-compliance with the Day-
ton Accord and they can reimpose the sanctions that have been sus-
pended. That will be their decision. But certainly, this will be a topic
of conversation in the upcoming Lyon meeting and we will make it
clear to Milosevic that we do need to see action.

Mzr. Smith. According to some reports that I've seen, among Bos-
nian refugees and the displaced who constitute nearly half of the pro-
spective electorate, the majority of those outside of Bosnia do not plan
to participate in the election. Can you tell us why this is the case and
what are the implications for the future of Bosnia because of this?
Very importantly, has the Dayton provision which links participation
in the elections to repatriation of refugees having an adverse impact,
in other words, a law of unintended consequences?

Amb. Montgomery. There is, I think, a lot of factors involved and
one factor that we have to recognize is that the Dayton provision that
says that voting is an indication of an intent to return may be viewed
by refugees as something they don't want to do because it may impact
on their status in whichever country they're in.

So, we've done our best to ensure that around the world, there is an
effort to educate the refugees on how they can vote and what the
process will be and to reinforce the fact that this will have no implica-
tions for their ability to stay in whichever refuge that they are cur-
rently in.

This program got off to a slow start, I have to tell you. Ambassador
Frowick can probably give you more of the details, but it is our under-
standing that now it is on track. The International Organization for
Migration, I believe, is now involved in an effort to regularize this
whole program in the countries where there are refugees.

Just to get back to one of Senator D'Amato's points on refugees,
according to the Provisional Election Commission, the refugees and
displaced persons have a number of ways in which they can vote. One
is they can return, if they wish, to their home of record. They can also
return to the place where they intend to live in Bosnia and vote in
person. But they can also vote by absentee ballot, and their vote will
be counted where they used to live before the war started. So they do
not have to physically be present in order to vote.

Ambassador Frowick, do you want to talk about the refugees and
the voting?

Amb. Frowick. I would say, of course, that from the standpoint of
the Provisional Election Commission and the rules and regulations
we adopted, all we could do was preserve the right of the refugees, in
principle, to vote by absentee ballot back in the municipalities from
whence they came, or return to the country and attempt to go back to
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those municipalities to vote, or finally, to decide to live somewhere
else in the country, perhaps where others of a similar ethnic back-
ground lived and live and vote there.

In all directions, they remain enfranchised to vote in principle. All
OSCE could do was preserve those rights and pledged to do what it
could to help those that may want to try to go back to where they
came from, but that's a huge problem.

With regard to the refugee program in general, as a result of some
meetings in early June, that program has been brought under much
more effective control than it was, as Ambassador Montgomery had
indicated. The senior advisor to the Swiss foreign minister, Mr. Cotti,
namely General Arvans [sp], called a meeting. He used to be the head
of the refugee program for Switzerland and he knew what he was
talking about.

He created a new approach for the program with a steering board
he brought into active participation by the International Organiza-
tion for Migration as well as U.N. High Commaissioner for Refugees
people. In the meantime, that steering board has begun to take hold
and is locating itself in Vienna. Mr. Arvans also created a trust fund
to finance this.

We have had teams of experts from OSCE, UNHCR, and IOM go to
Bonn, Brussels, Stockholm, Geneva, Vienna, Zagreb, and Belgrade to
the places where most of the refugees are, and in the case, for ex-
ample, of Stockholm, those government officials dealing with refu-
gees from all over Scandinavia came to that gathering. The objective
1s going to be to create coordination centers in the countries where
the refugees are clustered and those coordination centers will be the
nexus of operations to help them register and vote.

The statistics that I've heard from the senator and others are so-
bering and, I'm afraid, realistically accurate. UNHCR is in charge of
refugees, and it does not expect a huge return of refugees in time for
these elections. The situation is complex in the extreme. As a matter
of fact, I have sometimes called these the most complex elections in
all of history and I think they are.

But from the standpoint of administrative programs, we are orga-
nized, I think, to do the best we can under the circumstances.

Mr. Smith. Thank you. I have a number of additional questions,
but I know your time, especially Ambassador Frowick, is limited so
I'd like to yield to Mr. D'Amato.

Sen. D'Amato. Well, Mr. Chairman, I want to thank you for your
generosity in yielding to me. I think I've made my point and I am
very much concerned that what we're doing is papering over a very
serious situation that will reemerge. It's kind of like the patient goes
to the doctor and the doctor prescribes medication and the patient
only takes the first series of medications one or 2 days as opposed to a
week or 10 days. Thereafter, the illness comes back, and the malady
is more voracious, more virulent than before.

I just have to tell you that's what I'm concerned with. I don't be-
lieve that we're going to send troops in, nor should we, to take out
war criminals. I do not believe that we're going to take the kind of
steps that will force Milosevic to surrender or to seek the ouster of
some of the criminals, the war criminals that are there, and I think
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that probably, if we're going to look at the real world, it is more likely
that while you have a new president who may be elected in name, it's
the same group of thugs and killers who will be the real power source.

So to my mind, going forth with an election at this point in time,
given what exists, sends the wrong signal. You're going to be leading
these people to believe that after this election is held and the same
thug? are going to be in power, they can just continue business as
usual.

It is a very difficult situation and I'm not going to second-guess you
except to say that I'm concerned that we will be literally validating
the results of ethnic cleansing by holding that election. We will be
saying yes, you've earned the Good Housekeeping seal of approval. I
think we understand the problems, but that will certainly be the pro-
paganda tool that will be used by the same cutthroats who will main-
tain the same kind of power, if not in name, in actuality.

So that's what I'm concerned about, Mr. Chairman. If you can help
us suggest how we could do better, I guess that's what I'm asking. I
don't know. I guess if you could, you would be doing that, you'd be
implementing a different program, and I thank my colleagues and I
thank the chair.

Mr. Smith. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Hoyer.

Mr. Hoyer. Thank you very much. I'm sure that Senator D'Amato
expresses the frustration and the apprehension that all of us feel and
that obviously you are contending with on a day-to-day basis. Let me
make an observation, however. We've been somewhat dour about the
prospects.

But as one who from the beginning of this confrontation was con-
sistently in favor of a much more activist posture by the West, not
just by the United States, but by the West; as one who was critical of
our English and French allies and friends in western Europe for not
acting more decisively to bring to closure the carnage that was occur-
ring, the genocide that was occurring, the creation of refugees and
ethnic cleansing that was occurring, I think we can be at least very
pleased and, frankly, from my perspective, proud of the courage that
President Clinton had in saying that it was time to bring the killing
and carnage to an end.

The situation that confronts us is indeed very complicated--Ambas-
sador Frowick says the most complicated election in history. I don't
have enough information in my head to make that analysis, but it
may well be. The fact of the matter is that, since the Dayton Accords,
we have seen a cessation of the horrific situation that existed prior to
the onset of the negotiations. That is the good news.

Now, we are struggling in a very complicated environment toward
democracy, a process that took centuries to accomplish for many. Some
have not accomplished it to this day. Do we have a consensus that the
extrication of Karadzic and Mladic is a necessary prerequisite to the
holding of elections? I'm somewhat conflicted on this issue because I
believe there should be another picture up there and that's the man
with whom we're dealing to try to solve this problem. It makes it very
complicated because Milosevic's picture ought to be up there.

I believe he's a war criminal. I believe he was principally respon-
sible for the carnage that occurred. I believe he ought to be tried,
convicted, and incarcerated at the very least. That is not a very prac-
tical position, I understand, to take when you're trying to work with
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somebody to try to extricate the two others. On the other hand, the
complication is that Milosevic has some concern that if Karadzic and
Mladic are tried, they will clearly implicate him. So how to deal with
the situation is incredibly complicated.

I would like to ask both of you the following questions, but particu-
larly Ambassador Frowick, who is clearly one of the world's experts
on the OSCE and the CSCE process: Do we have a consensus among
the OSCE signatory states that these indicted war criminals must be
extricated, and that we should apply pressure through sanctions or
other means in order to accomplish this? Do we have a consensus in
tergns of what the role of IFOR or a follow-on to IFOR can and ought
to be?

Amb. Frowick. With regard to OSCE, there is a clear consensus
that we should proceed with the elections, that we should try to im-
prove on the conditions, and that the highest priority at the moment
is to do something about the matter of Mr. Karadzic in particular. I
think there is not a consensus on how to deal with Karadzic.

There are some amongst our key allies who more or less acquiesce
in the Milosevic view which is that you marginate Mr. Karadzic
through the electoral process. This is a big problem within the North
Atlantic Council, for example. I think there is. My own reading of the
way people were speaking in Florence, some were emphasizing these
elections need to go forward, they are essential, they are the heart of
the peace process to create a structure of government, and that they
shouldn't be stopped because of Karadzic.

There are some who are saying that amongst our allies. So we have
a problem on that score. My own view is that Karadzic needs to go
and as soon as possible, one way or the other. He has to be removed
from power and in connection with that, incidentally, there is an idea
in play at the moment that he might leave his position as president,
so-called, of Republika Srpska, but remain as the head of his party. I
think we should strongly reject that.

This is something being debated in Sarajevo and I think that is
absolutely not acceptable. We have to join the issue now. This is the
time. Going into the electoral process this summer with IFOR as strong
as it is as a base of strength from which to try to find a way to solve
the problem. I mean, in days, that should be settled.

Amb. Montgomery. If I can respond as well, first of all, you really
struck a chord, Congressman, when you talked about the situation
over the past 4 years or so. I was involved in the State Department
when this all started. I left in 1993 and returned----

Mr. Hoyer. Mr. Ambassador, before--if I might, Mr. Chairman?
Mr. Ambassador, as someone who has worked with you over many
years within the Helsinki Process, let me thank you for all you've
done, and I for one am more confident of our success because of your
presence there, and I want to thank you for being with us.

Mr. Smith. Mr. Ambassador, I, too, want to thank you for all you
have done in the past, but also for your fine presentation today and
please take back, I think, what is the strong sense of this Commission
when you mention Karadzic being out of elective office. It's also out of
power and holding the rank of head of his party certainly keeps him
at the pinnacle of power, it would seem to me.

So let there be no mistake about it. We are in total solidarity with
that message being sent. We want him gone.
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Amb. Montgomery. I just want to second what you said about be-
ing proud of the fact that the United States has taken the lead, the
initiative to bring this war to a conclusion. It was painful for me sit-
ting out in Bulgaria seeing the damage that was being done to NATO,
the United Nations, and our other international institutions by the
gailure to respond well to that crisis. I'm very proud of what we've

one.

When you look at Sarajevo today, for those of you who were there
during the war, it's a different city in a lot of ways and I don't want to
mask the problems because there still are problems in Sarajevo. There
are problems associated with the Serbs who felt that they had to leave
Sarajevo even though they may have lived there for all their lives,
who if they didn't leave are now still being harassed.

But there now is a sense of normalcy coming back to that city that
wasn't there even a few months ago. The economic reconstruction
effort is getting geared up and we're going to see some major suc-
cesses there in the next few months. It hasn't happened yet, but it is
happening. There are good things happening, such as the contain-
ment of weapons.

The arms control agreement that was reached in Florence is a ma-
jor step forward because it's going to result in major reductions in
weapons, not only in Bosnia, but also in Croatia and Serbia in the
next 6 months. It's going to happen and it's going to be very dramatic.
So there have been a lot of good things that happened.

I think we all need to realize that the situation in Bosnia has been
so traumatized that it's going to take years, maybe a generation, maybe
generations, to go back to normalcy, if you will. It will be a long-term
process. A lot of our civilian implementation programs are looking at
3 or 4 years, for example, for economic reconstruction, to work.

Refugees, we've pointed out the problem. It's a major problem. Al-
most no refugees have returned to areas where they are in an ethnic
minority, and the longer they stay away, the longer they're in West-
ern Europe, the greater the chances that they will never return. It's a
major problem and will take a long time to solve.

One of the problems with Dayton is that it has these short dead-
lines and the language is such that all the problems would be solved
in 1 year and that's just not realistic. It's going to take much longer.

On Karadzic and Mladic, I would make a difference in terms of
their impact on the day-to-day Dayton process, not at all in terms of
the need to have both of them end up in The Hague as soon as pos-
sible. But on a day-to-day basis, there is a radical difference in that
Mladic in the military has kept a very low profile. Other than going
skiing every once in a while to show that he can, he's kept a low pro-
file and the Bosnian-Serb military has cooperated with IFOR in ev-
ery way. The recent arms control agreement is an example of that.

Karadzic, on the other hand, has directly challenged Dayton, has
directly challenged the successful implementation of the accords in a
number of ways. I'll give you one example to show the extremes to
which he's gone. IFOR, General Nash, does civilian implementation
projects as well as part of their overall mission in a low-key way, and
they wanted to improve a road within the Republika Srpska, a road
that they use, but which also was of benefit to civilians who would
use the road as well.
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They gave a contract to a Bosnian-Serb contractor to make these
repairs. Pale, under Karadzic's direction, decreed no, the contractor
had to stop. This was a project that was totally in the interests of the
Republika Srpska. The fact that he prevented anyone from Republika
Srpska to attend the April donor's conference is another example.
The fact that he prohibits mayors from meeting with IFOR represen-
tatives and Western representatives is another one.

So he's a clear impediment to the Dayton process, and that's why a
lot of the attention of the international community and our attention
is focused on him as opposed to both of them. So that is why again
Acting Assistant Secretary Kornblum is in the region now. It will be a
major subject of conversation in Lyon. Milosevic and others know how
serious we are about this.

Mr. Hoyer. This is not a question, but an observation in closing
because we have some experience with this. When Secretary Christo-
pher visited Belgrade, he did not meet with human rights groups, to
the extent that they exist, or alternative political groups within Bel-
grade. I understand that. It was very complicated. We're trying to
work things out. Milosevic has become an important cog in working
that out.

On the other hand, I am a big fan of former Secretary Schulz, with
whom we worked very closely and who felt in his gut about human
rights. He did, in fact, meet with many groups in Moscow and in other
then-Warsaw Pact nations that he visited. One of the things I think
we ought to encourage in all regions of Bosnia is Helsinki citizen-type
groups to observe and to inform.

One of the things that we have found out, one of the services this
Commission performs in all the Helsinki process, is bringing to light
atrocities. The more you have to violate human rights in the open,
the more constrictures will come from the international community.
If it can be done anonymously, it is relatively easy to do.

So I would hope that the West--Helsinki, OSCE, the United States
in particular--would encourage the development of these types of
groups. One way to encourage, of course, is to give them recognition
from official representatives. I don't criticize the Secretary for this
particular visit because I understand the problems involved, how-
ever, I would urge our government not to be too cognizant of the prob-
lems in the short term, when the long-term price is not giving the
status to these groups that they need to make a significant contribu-
tion. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Amb. Montgomery. Can I respond to that? I am sure that if the
Secretary didn't meet with human rights groups, there was probably
a question of the amount of time he had rather than any other issue.
But I agree with you totally. I can tell you that, for example, Assis-
tant Secretary Kornblum, now in Croatia, is going to be meeting with
a round table of journalists, both from the state media, but also the
independent media for exactly that reason, that we recognize the need
MD30to do this.

Another observation. It is uncanny how all the parties in the region
follow almost identical policies with regard to the press and the me-
dia in terms of wanting to keep all the television stations totally un-
der government control, having very limited independent media ac-
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tivities, etc. They all do it and it's clear that they have learned from
the same master or whatever, but it's a problem we're facing every-
where in the region.

Mr. Smith. Commissioner Cardin?

Mr. Cardin. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Ambassador Montgomery,
I understand the conditions for democratic elections is outlined within
the Dayton Agreement, as is the need to improve the free movement
of people, the personal associations in minority parties.

But I want to come back to the war crimes, and focus upon the
individuals who have not yet been indicted. Conducting an election
with no further progress being made regarding the arrest of war crimi-
nals, individuals who have a direct interest in this election, is of great
concern. Are we making sure that those that are brought into power
will pursue the enforcement of war crimes?

There needs to be more progress made toward resolving the war
crimes in order to acquire the integrity of the election process. We
have all said that. Yet, do we have a game plan which will increase
the necessary cooperation among the parties?

I know there has been some suggestions made to impose certain
sanctions against different responsible parties. Will we be aggressive
in providing the leadership to assure that more progress is made in
this area before we are committed to a time schedule on the elec-
tions?

Amb. Montgomery. Let me dispel the notion that we have not
been aggressive until now. I can tell you that in every meeting that
we have with Milosevic and with Tudjman, this issue comes up and
we have made it very clear to Milosevic, and we continue to make it
clear to our allies as well, that a full relaxation of what we call the
outer wall sanctions on Serbia will not be lifted until Serbia--this is
the former republic of Yugoslavia--complies with and cooperates with
the War Crimes Tribunal.

We raised this time and time again. We also raised it with Tudjman.
We've had limited success with Tudjman in that we do now have one
Croatian who has been turned over to the War Crimes Tribunal. His
name is Blaskic. We're pressing for others, but I don't want you to go
away from here with the understanding that we have not pressed
this issue. We've pressed it very hard with both these countries and
we will continue to do so.

Mzr. Cardin. Of course, some of us are concerned that more per-
sons ought to be indicted than have been to date. In fact, you are
reviewing that work now. Can we be assured that the process of iden-
tifying such individuals is moving forward, and that any actions to
get cooperation among the parties is being pursued?

Amb. Montgomery. Yes. This gets a little into the War Crimes
Tribunal and their practices which I am not a total expert on, only to
say that it's mystifying to me that a criminal like Arkan that almost
everybody who is involved in this knows very well is one of the most
notorious war criminals in all of the former Yugoslavia has not yet
been indicted.

So they're deliberating in their own style. We are trying to cooper-
ate with the War Crimes Tribunal by offering them assistance in terms
of personnel and finances, including the American Bar Association's
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CEELI effort to go over first to The Hague and then to Sarajevo to
encourage the parties to submit information on individuals they con-
sider are war criminals.

This is part of the effort that was started in February when the
Bosnian government seized two Bosnian-Serb army officers in
Sarajevo and accused them of being war criminals, and we set up a
practice there called the rules of the road, which put a policy in place
that any of these entities that felt they knew individuals who were
war criminals should submit information to the War Crimes Tribu-
nal who would either say yes or no, to avoid situations where people
would be grabbed and then accused of being war criminals, that there
be advance notification.

So this process with ABA, CEELI, and the War Crimes Tribunal is
designed to try to get the parties to provide this information and the
War Crimes Tribunal to process it.

Mr. Cardin. Assuming the pre-elections go forward, the War Crimes
Tribunal has much work ahead of itself. Is it clear that there is a
commitment to pursue war criminals by the newly elected leaders?
This must occur.

Amb. Montgomery. Absolutely, totally.

Mr. Cardin. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Salmon. [Off-microphone comments]--could more easily lead
to his indictment for genocide. Does the United States view him, like
most other analysts of this situation, as the one person most respon-
sible for the conflict in the former Yugoslavia since he's maintained a
power primarily by repression and instigation of conflict?

Does the United States view his continued presence as the leader
of Serbia to be a detriment not only to the democratic development in
Serbia, but to long-term stability in Bosnia and throughout the re-
gion? Can Milosevic supporters among the Bosnian-Serbs be trusted
any more than the Karadzic supporters? Some analysts question the
extent to which the two factions really exist. What are your views?

Amb. Montgomery. First of all, I don't know who would be No. 1
on my list for having caused the war in the former Yugoslavia. There
are a lot of people who would be on the list, including a lot of people
who maybe through inaction in the West didn't do enough to prevent
it. But certainly, the parties are primarily responsible. I don't want to
characterize one as being more responsible than another.

We have presented our concerns to President Milosevic in a num-
ber of areas where we have them with regard to human rights, with
regard to the Kosovo situation and will continue to do so. We will
address his situation according to what we think are objective stan-
dards for behavior as we do anywhere around the world. He has played
an instrumental role in bringing about the Dayton process, but that
also means that he has a very high obligation to fulfill the commit-
ments made under the Dayton Accords. We're going to hold him to
those accords, and we're going to hold the former Republic of Yugo-
slavia to those accords.

One of the primary means, as [ mentioned before, is the outer wall
of sanctions, and we will not permit the former Yugoslavia to have
access to international financial institutions, to rejoin organizations
such as the U.N. or the OSCE until they comply with the War Crimes
Tribunal requests, until they come to terms with their neighbors, until
they come to terms with Kosovo.
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Mr. Salmon. Speaking of roads, has any concrete step been made
to construct a road linking the safe haven of Gorazde with the federa-
tion called for by Dayton? The only existing roads to Gorazde pass
through Bosnia-Serb territory where there have been numerous and
increasing incidents against non-Serbs using the roads.

Amb. Montgomery. As we speak, IFOR is constructing what we
call a construction road entirely in federation territory from Sarajevo
to Gorazde. It will be essentially a pattern of roads that already ex-
isted that will be widened and improved with a couple--at least one--
new section of 2-1/2 kilometers to make it a total road.

That will be done by the time that winter comes this year. As I say,
it's well underway now. The next phase of that will be next year when
a full road is done, that is the two-lane paved highway promised by
the Dayton Accords, and that will be up to the Bosnian government
and the international community to construct. We will give full sup-
port for it.

Mzr. Salmon. Just one last question for me and I don't see anybody
else that wants to ask any questions right now. I know that the initial
plan called for the ground troops to be there for a year and that they
would begin exiting or complete--I'm a little unclear on when the pro-
cess begins and when we will complete the evacuation of troops re-
turn back to the United States.

Is it your full belief that if the election is held in September, and I
would assume that we would begin removing troops in December or
maybe even in November since that would be about a year since we
began sending troops there, that Bosnia will stand as a free and demo-
cratic society and that the factions that have been warring for so long
will be able to exist in somewhat a harmonious fashion?

Amb. Montgomery. First of all, our policy, as enunciated by Sec-
retary Perry, is that IFOR will stay at full strength through the elec-
tions and in the period following the elections, according to the time-
table determined by the military commanders on the ground, a staged
withdrawal will begin. The IFOR mission will stay at full strength--
not at full strength but rather at a mission-capable strength--through-
out the life of its 1-year mandate.

So the full withdrawal will not be completed at the end of that year
because when the year is over, it still will have a mission capability.
But it will be completed in the weeks after that. What will follow
IFOR, it's too early to say, it's premature.

Mr. Salmon. Thank you very much, sir. Mr. Cardin, you had an-
other question and we'll get to that.

Mr. Cardin. Well, there are many indicted war criminals that have
not yet been turned over. I wonder whether we could get a status on
each of the individual cases. Obviously, we are already well aware of
the most notorious cases. However, there are others that we are just
as interested in, quite frankly. Some of the indicted war criminals
have a much more prominent significance to the indictment process,
but each case is important.

Thus, I wonder whether it would be possible to get information to
the Commission regarding the status on each person who has been
indicted, as well as why they have not yet been turned over to the
Tribunal.
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Amb. Montgomery. Yes, it is. We can get you a list of all the in-
dicted war criminals and their current locations and status and we
can get that to you tomorrow.

Mr. Cardin. Is there a strategy within the U.S. delegation, formed
to look at each of these individual cases and to try to encourage the
parties to participate in turning over those indicted?

Amb. Montgomery. I would say that it depends upon where they
are located. Let's use the case of Blaskic, who was a Croatian indicted
as a war criminal. Because he lived in Croatia, we pushed on Tudjman
and pushed and pushed, and he did turn over Blaskic a few months
ago. The strategy depends very much on where they're located.

The primary areas are Republika Srpska and the former Republic
of Yugoslavia. Those are the primary areas. To their credit, the Bos-
nian-Muslims have arrested two of their own Muslims who were in-
dicted by the War Crimes Tribunal and turned them over to the Tri-
bunal. That's the sort of behavior we're trying to encourage by the
other parties.

Mr. Cardin. Mr. Ambassador, I want to clarify that I appreciate
the leadership that you show in this area. The United States has been
the leader, making sure that this issue is maintained as a high prior-
ity. So I hope that you do not interpret my questions as anything
more than an honest inquiry. I appreciate the leadership that both
yourself and our country have displayed on the war crimes issues.

Some cases do not have the same degree of importance in the other
participating countries. The United States' leadership has played an
instrumental role in making sure that satisfactory results are
achieved. So thank you in that matter.

We are going to stand in a very short recess. Congressman Smith
and other members will be returning. There is a a vote that is cur-
rently pending on the House floor, so we'll be in a recess pending
those votes.

[Recess]

Mr. Smith. I'd like to resume the hearing and ask a question. A
few days ago, Admiral Smith indicated that his forces were prepared
to arrest Karadzic if given the orders to do so by civilian political
leaders. I'm sure you saw the article in the New York Times. He said
that he knew that there were risks involved in going after the two
men, but was willing--and Mladic--he was willing to take them if he
was ordered to do so because obviously that's what we're paid to do.

What is the status on the thinking of the White House with regards
to this situation? Again, because all of us, and I think the testimony
today is very compelling, that without a resolution of these war crimi-
nals, demotion to head of party certainly doesn't cut it. The situation
is destined to be exacerbated and perhaps even go back to some of its
former ways. Mr. Ambassador?

Amb. Montgomery. Well, I have to tell you, this is not an easy
issue. Our options are limited and unattractive. We've got to keep in
mind that if a decision were made to go after Karadzic, Mladic, or
anybody else militarily, it would be a decision made by the MAC. This
would not be a unilateral decision by the United States. It would have
to get agreement among the member countries of NATO to do this.

Then there would also be the question as to what sort of consulta-
tions you would have to do with the other countries that are partici-
pating in the IFOR mission because as we all know, if we did some-
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thing like this, there would be risks, to IFOR and we may debate
about how serious those risks are. Different people think differently,
but there would be risks and therefore you do have the question of
consultations with others.

So we have not gotten to that point because we see the potential
downside to military action to be such that we find it an unattractive
option even though all of our options are, to some extent, unattrac-
tive. So whenever this issue comes up, we think about this again, if
you will, but we always come to the decision that it would present
more risks and more problems than it would solve.

Mzr. Smith. So that's where it stands right now, more risks and
more problems?

Amb. Montgomery. Yes.

Mzr. Smith. Isn't it the case that there have been more people up-
rooted from their homes whether through ethnic cleansing, intimida-
tion, or violence than had been returned to their homes since the
Dayton Agreement was signed and IFOR deployed?

Amb. Montgomery. It's very close. The last numbers I know are
70,000 people have returned to homes, 60,000 people have left, and
those are the people around Sarajevo that left, in my view, more be-
cause of the scare tactics of Pale than anything else, but they did
leave. The net gain has been a very small one.

Mr. Smith. On Monday, I, along with Al D'Amato and Steny Hoyer,
wrote to Ambassador Madeleine Albright asking her to support the
cases being made by the president of the Tribunal who recently wrote
the Security Council, as you know----

Amb. Montgomery. Yes.

Mr. Smith [continuing]. asking that, because of willful non-com-
pliance, some sanctions be reimposed on Serbia. What is the
administration's feeling on that at this point?

Amb. Montgomery. We sympathize with Mr. Cassese in that clearly
there has been non-compliance on the part of the Bosnian-Serbs in
the Federal Republic of Yugoslavia. Certainly when Carl Bildt has
had his discussions with Milosevic and others, including people in
Republika Srpska, he's pointed out this possibility and it's one of the
options that he's considering.

So it's under consideration for sure, but before we would do any-
thing like this, we have to weigh the upsides and downsides of taking
this action. Of course, one of the downsides is would this stop coop-
eration in all areas of the Republika Srpska and the former Republic
of Yugoslavia with all of Dayton? As I pointed out, there's been some
real successes in other areas of the Dayton process.

So, it's not an easy decision to make. It's not one that we would
make unilaterally. It's one that we'll make in conjunction with our
allies, and as I said, it will be a principal topic of discussion in Lyon.

Mr. Smith. There have been some reports that the Bosniac or Mus-
lim-Slav leadership has become less committed to a multi-ethnic Bos-
nian society and less tolerant of Serbs and Croats as a result. We've
got reports that extremist Croats also appear to be firmly entrenched
in the Herzegovina region. My question is, has the development of an
election environment within the limited 6- to 9-month timeframe of
Dayton encouraged this ethnic polarization to the detriment of a more
tolerant multi-ethnic and democratic opposition parties? Again, the
law of unintended consequences.
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Amb. Montgomery. I really don't think that the fact that the pros-
pect that elections are going to take place has been a catalyst to worsen
the conditions, but at the same time, I would agree with you that
what was seen over the past couple of months are increasing signs of
intolerance by all sides.

I would say that the Bosnians, for their part, expressed the feeling
that they have been asked time and again to make concessions with-
out getting any major benefits from it. We do find that they are now,
let's say, less willing to be as flexible as they were earlier. So we do
see the trend.

Mr. Smith. If the elections do go smoothly in September, what do
you anticipate will be the next steps that the United States will take
for building democracy and human rights in the area?

Amb. Montgomery. Well, the next big step immediately after the
elections is to press all the parties to really comply both in form and
spirit with these national institutions. To have the meeting of the
House of Representatives; to have the three presidents get together
in the presidency; to start work on these national institutions; to have
the central bank, for example, really function as a central bank with
input from both entities, and that will be the next challenge because
if that starts to work, it will be an excellent sign for the future of
Bosnia-Herzegovina. If it doesn't work, then it will be a very negative
sign.

So that will be something that we're going to be thinking about
between now and the elections. So probably, if they go very well, we
are going to pat ourselves on the back for about 24 hours, have some
champagne, and then start worrying about this next step.

Mr. Smith. Let me ask one final question before yielding to my
friend. In talking informally with Mr. D'Amato and Mr. Hoyer and
Mr. Mascara, who indicated they'd like to join in on this, if we put
together a Helsinki-sponsored group of election observers, including
a number of our commissioners, would that be helpful to the process
or----

Amb. Montgomery. It would be very helpful. I would love to see it.
It would be very helpful. Actually what I'd love to see is if you could
get together a CODEL or something in July or something to go and
look at the situation now. I'd love to go with you, talk to some of the
opposition parties and get a feel for the situation. I think it would be
a great step if you could put that together. But certainly, if you could
do something for the elections, it would be a major contribution. We'd
support it fully.

Mr. Smith. I think both ideas are very fine. What would you antici-
pate the agenda would be, visiting refugee camps and other things as
well or just limit it to the opposition parties?

Amb. Montgomery. Well----

Mzr. SDmith. Of course, the main line.

Amb. Montgomery. Yeah. I think it would be important to visit a
refugee camp, but I'd also like to take you to Banja Luka. I'd like to
meet with some of the opposition parties in the Republika Srpska. I'd
like you to meet, for example, Silajdzic and see how his party is pro-
gressing in the federation and how he thinks conditions are for the
elections, how he feels about it. I'd like you to see and talk to the
people that are putting together this open broadcast network of TV.
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I'd also try to take you to one or two of our economic reconstruction
projects to show you that we're getting some things done on the ground.
But if you gave me 2 or 3 days, I'd give you a real good tour over
there. I think it would be very informative.

Mr. Smith. I appreciate that. You know, just for the record, the
Commission attempted a very extensive trip during the winter and
early spring. Unfortunately, we were shot down because we didn't
just want to do the windshield tour at Tuzla. We wanted to really get
out and see the refugee camps and go to some of the areas where the
war crimes had occurred and to try to really do something that is
significant. Not to downgrade the other kinds of trips, but they seemed
more sanitized and regrettably, we were turned down.

Apparently it was the Department of Defense that did not want
that trip to go forward, so hopefully you could help us walk through
that mine field as well.

Amb. Montgomery. So to speak. I think it's changed a little bit in
that when they first went in, they were really strapped for resources
and again, the emphasis there was on Tuzla. I will put the emphasis
on a lot of other places. We might stop in Tuzla, but I think there's a
lot of other places to see that are also very valuable.

To give you an example, my last trip, I went up to Brcko and talked
to our commander on the ground around Brcko, to see the situation
there, to actually see on the ground how narrow that corridor is, and
the importance of Brcko and to talk to people from all three parties
up there. It's just real valuable on the ground to see it. You hear us
talk all the time, but to see it for yourself and to hear it is very impor-
tant.

Mr. Smith. Appreciate that, Mr. Ambassador, and also your hands-
on knowledge and your commitment. Mr. Mascara.

Mr. Mascara. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. While I share many of
the views of the senator and the chairman and the ranking member,
I'd just like to maybe go off in a different direction. During our visits
with Presidents Milosevic, Izetbegovic, and Tudjman, there seemed
to be a common thread: they were in favor of the Dayton Peace Ac-
cord because of the economic decadence that was being suffered in
central Europe. Perhaps I read a little more into it; perhaps their
political survival depended on their being at the peace table because
of the problems associated with the devastated economies in those
three countries.

Given that, I think there is a sincere attempt on their part to go
forward. We all agree with the gentlemen concerning the war crimi-
nals, Karadzic and Mladic. Something has to be done. I agree with
you about going forward with the elections. Where do we go if we
don't go forward with the elections?

In addition to the problems associated with the economy, I think
the carnage there, the killing in Sarajevo, there was over 10,000 people
killed, 1,600 of those were children, hundreds of thousands of people
killed, I think the time was right to do something. But we have to go
through with these elections and some of the questions I have is in
regard to the election because of my former position as an election
board chairman for 15 years, about protecting the integrity of the
electoral process.
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When I took over in 1980 in Washington County, Pennsylvania, we
had paper ballots and we did everything possible to ensure the integ-
rity of the process, that people were not cheating, but I was not of a
position that was not happening, so therefore went through with a
new process, a computer punch card.

I realize you don't have that ability in that part of the world today,
but I was wondering how you expect to control those ballots. Will
those ballots be numbered and assigned to specific areas and they
will be hard to duplicate? That's one question. The other is given about
only 35 percent of the people who are refugees have returned, about
70,000 of the 2 million people who are refugees, you did answer it in
part earlier by saying that you'll have absentee ballots, and I was just
wo(:{ldering how that process will work. Do you have any idea, Ambas-
sador?

Amb. Montgomery. Yes. First of all, I should have taken notes on
all your questions, but I'll try to answer them. If I forget one, let me
know. On the last question first, basically there will be a number of
sites in each country that holds refugees where refugees can go and
vote and go to verify that their names are on the lists so that they can
vote.

The challenge will be to disseminate this information widely so that
the refugees are aware of it and know how to take advantage of it and
that's what the International Organization for Migration 1s going to
be tasked with doing in conjunction with the OSCE and others to set
up these sites and this process in each country.

Here we're looking at the League of Women Voters to help us, if we
can get the necessary funding quickly, in order to educate the refu-
gees, | believe there's around 20,000 of them in the United States, as
to the process and where they can go to vote. That's one thing.

On the Dayton Accords, let me say that the Dayton Agreement, as
you know, almost fell apart. Every single item on there was carefully
negotiated and fought over, and so for all three parties, there are
things in the agreement that they really like and there are things in
the agreement that they really dislike. Our challenge is to see that
they do the things that they really dislike, that they've committed to
do, and it's, as I said before, a very long process that we ultimately
have had success in every area, but there is a lot of resistance as well.

So I think that certainly the boon of economic reconstruction assis-
tance for all parties was a major element. Certainly stopping the fight-
ing was a major element for some of the parties as well. For example,
Izetbegovic, the president of the Republic of Bosnia, apparently said
at Dayton very bitterly that he did not like the agreement at all, but
in the end, it would stop the fighting so he'd accept it. So I think
there's a lot of reasons why they signed on to it.

On the issue of voting and the ballots, we have a lot of experts who
have done international elections around the world. Larry Garber,
who now works for AID, is one of them. He was with me in Bulgaria
when we had our first election after the transition period from com-
munism. We have designed or they have designed with the OSCE a
process by which there would be a certain number of ballots. There's
a process for very clear and transparent as to who has voted, how
many votes they are.
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We have 1,200 supervisors who will go around with the authority
to on-the-spot make corrections in any procedures that violate the
protocol that is set up for how the election booths will be brought and
how the elections will be carried out. We've got 2,000 monitors that
will go around and just observe the process, hopefully including from
this commission, to see if, in fact, it's working properly.

So I can't, by any means, guarantee that there will be no fraud. In
fact, I can guarantee that at least on low levels, there will certainly
be attempts at fraud, but the hope is that the procedures that have
been set up are detailed enough and are transparent enough that
we'll be able to spot that fraud if it occurs.

Mr. Mascara. As a member and chairman of the election board,
the three-member board of county commissioners had to sit during
the entire voting period, which is a total of 13 hours. If we couldn't
settle the disputes at the voting precincts, then we had the Court of
Common Pleas who assigned a judge who would then deal with an
appeal from a voter who couldn't vote or somehow he thought his
vote was not being counted. Is there a system in place of appeals for
someone going into a voting precinct to vote?

Amb. Montgomery. Yes, there is. There are 131 local election com-
missions that have been set up all around the country and they fall
under something called the Provisional Election Commission which
is at the National level, and this is a procedure by which if there are
any decisions made in the pre-election period or during the elections,
there is a mechanism set out for how these would be handled, both
first at the local level and then at the National level.

A Tribunal has been set up to judge cases to determine whether
there's been fraud and to right wrongs, et cetera.

Mr. Mascara. I thank you, Mr. Ambassador. I thank you, Mr. Chair-
man. I have no further questions.

Mr. Smith. Thank you very much, Frank. Let me ask one final
question, Mr. Ambassador, and thank you for your time and again,
we're very--I'm very impressed with your commitment and your abil-
ity to really do everything humanly possible to make what is a real--
without question is a very difficult situation, to say the least.

On May 23rd, several members of the Commission, almost the en-
tirety of the Commission, including myself, sent a letter to Warren
Christopher asking that he use his good offices, and I would make the
same request of you, to secure the unconditional release of Father
Tomas Loftonovic [sp], and I know you're familiar with the case. He
along with his parents are still held, we don't know where for sure,
although there are some indications as to where he might be. Have
you made any progress on this issue? What is the administration do-
ing to try to secure his release?

Amb. Montgomery. The last thing that I know we did is that in
April, we sent embassy officers to Prijedor to push this case and we
were totally blown off by the local authorities. They would not really
discuss it with us. They provided no information. We haven't let this
go at all. We are pursuing it.

I think Kornblum intends to raise this as well on this current visit.
What I have in my documents here is something that was prepared
for him that includes some points on this case. So it's a disgraceful
case and we are following up on it as best we can.
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Mr. Smith. I appreciate that and know of our concern and it's some-
thing at every avenue we'll try to raise as well. But certainly, you are
the point of first contact with the Serbs and certainly with people like
Milosevic.

Amb. Montgomery. He was on the list. He was on the list pro-
vided by the Serbs. There's no reason why we shouldn't be able to get
an accounting.

Mr. Smith. If there's no further questions, I again would like to
thank you for your testimony, for your good work, and this hearing is
adjourned.

[Whereupon at 3:35 p.m., the Commission and institute adjourned.]



